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Ford Parish Council

Chairman: Mr Stephen Jones, 1 Brook Cottages, Back Lane, Ford SY5 9LY                                                                              Tel 01743 850263             Email:   Stephenjones356@btinternet.com   
      Clerk:  Caroline Higgins, Holmsdale, Station Road, Meole Brace, Shrewsbury, SY3 9HD       

Tel 01743 352443         Email:     carolinejhiggins@aol.com
MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY MEETING OF THE FORD PARISH COUNCIL, HELD ON 12TH MAY 2015 at 7:00PM; Ford Parish Hall
	Minute Number
	Minute
	Resolution / Action Taken/Required 

(Proposer/Seconder)

	12-5-15-1

	ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN:

Cllr Steve Jones was nominated in his absence as Chairman by W Clyne.  He was seconded by R Blyth and it was resolved unanimously that he be re-elected as Chairman.
	WC/RB

	12-5-15-2


	ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN:

Ray Blyth was unanimously elected as Vice Chairman.  In the absence of the Chairman, the Vice Chairman took the chair.

The Council resolved unanimously that the Chairman be permitted to sign his declaration of acceptance of office at a later date
	

	12-5-15-3
	TO RECORD THOSE PRESENT AND TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND TO DISCUSS THE NECESSARY APPROVAL:
Present: Cllr R Blyth, (Vice Chairman); Cllr W Clyne; Cllr R Pugh; Cllr A Mortimer; Cllr J Adams; Cllr A Briggs 
Caroline Higgins, (Clerk);  Roger Evans, (Shropshire Councillor)

6 members of the public 
Apologies:  – Cllr S Jones – Ill Health 

The Council accepted Cllr Jones apologies
	

	12-5-15-4
	PUBLIC SESSION:

The Vice Chairman opened the public session at 7:10pm.

The Chairman of Ford Bowling Club spoke to clarify the latest position of the bowling club.  He stated that the club had been given until the16th May to vacate the bowling green site.  The Club has not disbanded but will be unable to play bowls in Ford. Club members will continue to play at other clubs and the trees and shrubs on the bowling green site which have been dedicated to local residents will continue to be maintained by the members.  A memorial bench has been relocated to a position near the church.  Fundraising is ongoing in the hope of applying for a Sport England grant.  The club is also investigating potential sites to build a new green.  Estimated costs are £30,000 for construction plus the provision of services and excluding the land.

John Adams suggested that the Parish Council considers investigating whether a new facility could be used for wider social activities and wider sporting facilities.

Mrs Greenside gave an update on fundraising for new goal posts.  A total of £679.00 has been collected to date with a further £250 donation promised from a local business.  The residents have also identified a supplier willing to provide aluminium goals at the discounted cost of £800 inc VAT & delivery in return for permission to use the story for publicity purposes.  She urged the Parish Council to select aluminium goal posts instead of steel goals.  Funds will be paid to the Parish Council by cheques.
At 7:20pm the Vice Chairman closed the public session.
	

	12-5-15-5
	FOOTBALL GOALS – FORD RECREATION GROUND:

The Council resolved to deal with item 13 on the agenda next.

Cllr W Clyne congratulated the fundraisers for organizing an excellent football match and for achieving a good total.

W Clyne proposed that aluminium goals be purchased.  This was seconded by A Briggs and resolved unanimously.

The Clerk was authorized to order the goals at a cost of £800 and to arrange installation by a local contractor at a cost of £385 & VAT (including a £100 reduction in lieu of a donation to the fundraisers).  It was agreed that the goals be delivered to number 7 The Leasowes.

The Council authorized the purchase of white line paint to enable the pitch to be remarked.  It was noted that the Greensides are willing to store the line marking machine and mark out the football pitch.

It was further agreed that the Greensides be permitted to mark out a rounders pitch at a suitable distance from the football pitch.
	WC/AB

WC/RP

	12-5-15-6
	PARISH COUNCIL VACANCIES:

The Clerk reported that three qualified candidates had applied for co-option for 2 vacancies, which would require a vote to be held.  

One candidate requested permission to speak and the Vice Chairman temporarily suspended standing orders.  Mr J Houghton then thanked the Council for considering his application but offered to withdraw in favour of the remaining two candidates.  He requested that should any further vacancies occur, that he be considered at a later date.

The Council returned to standing orders and unanimously agreed to co-opt Mr Michael and Mrs Jean Evans to the Council.  The new members were invited to join the Council immediately and signed their declarations of acceptance of office.

The Vice Chairman thanked Mr Houghton for his continued interest.
	

	12-5-15-7
	DECLARATIONS OF DISCLOSIBLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS / DISPENSATIONS:

None were declared.  New members were requested to submit their completed declarations of disclosible pecuniary interests to the Monitoring Officer within 28 days. NB. Cllr Pugh later declared a non-disclosible interest in planning application 15/01338/OUT, being a friend of the occupier of the site.
	

	12-5-15-8
	REVIEW OF STANDING COMMITTEES; APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS AND REPRESENTATIVES:
It was resolved unanimously to merge the Village Events Working Group with the Parish Action Plan Steering Group.

The following appointments to standing committees were agreed unanimously:

Parish Paths and Recreation Ground Working Group:

S Jones (ex officio); R Blyth (WG Chairman); R Pugh; W Clyne & A Briggs.  

Finance & General Purposes Committee:

S Jones (Committee chairman); J Adams; A Mortimer; C Higgins (Clerk)

Village Events Working Group:

S Jones (ex officio); J Adams; W Clyne

It was resolved unanimously to invite a local resident to be a co-opted community member of the working group to assist with the organisation of the Village Show.

Representative to Loton; Longden; Ford and Rea Valley Local Joint Committee: 

W Clyne was unanimously appointed to represent the Parish Council and vote at LJC meetings.

SALC Representative: The Clerk, C Higgins was appointed as SALC representative, with voting rights.

Emergency Planning Briefing:

It was resolved that J Adams and R Blyth be authorized to attend the annual emergency planning briefing and any meetings of the flood forum.
	Invite J Humphries to join as co-opted member

	12-5-15-9
	SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:
The Council noted the following report on the activities of Shropshire Council:

· Cabinet to consider the transfer of education services to IP&E (excluding teaching staff but including financial advice and governors support services) 

· Constitution of IP&E under review
· Public meeting at Pontesbury attended by 120 people and resulted in a request for 3 options to be worked up by the head librarian to facilitate transfer of the library to a community organisation.  If transfer unsuccessful, the library will be closed in March 2016
· Trinity School will increase to 6 classes from September

· West View coffee mornings will be held every Wednesday from June.

· The decision on the planning appeal relating to land at Ford is still awaited.


	

	12-5-15-10
	POLICE & NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH GROUP REPORTS:
The Council noted that the Ford NWG is being supported by a volunteer from Pontesbury Police Station, who has made suggestions to assist with personal safety.
The Council noted the monthly police report.  Crime continues to be very low in the area.  The Police website has been revamped and includes regular updates on local investigations.  It was noted that speeding on local roads has increased recently.

The Council noted the launch of the Young Good Citizen Award and identified a suitable candidate for nomination.
	

	12-5-15-11
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:
The minutes of the full council meeting held on 17h March 2015 were accepted as a true record.

The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 21st April 2015 were noted and confirmed as accurate.  They were referred to the next Parish Meeting for approval.
	JA/RP


	12-5-15-12
	MATTERS ARISING:
The council noted that the mud on the Humphrey Kynaston Bridleway was dry at present but hard core stone will be used to improve the route as necessary by the Parish Paths WG.
	RB

	12-5-15-13
	PARISH MATTERS:
It was noted that litter is blowing across from Ford Garage into hedges.  It was agreed to write to the business requesting a litter pick.

The Council noted that a local farmer has displayed NFU notices on village stiles advising dog owners to keep dogs on leads when crossing fields containing livestock. It was agreed to consider including a copy of the advice in the May Newsletter.
	Clerk



	12-5-15-14
	SUB-STATION LEASE:
R Blyth (as Chairman of Ford Parish Hall Committee) stated that either Mrs J Laxton or Mrs Sarah Hannah would be authorized to sign the sub-station lease on behalf of the Committee.  He would confirm to the Clerk which member is authorized and arrange the completion of ID2 forms.
	R Blyth

	12-5-15-15
	WORKING GROUPS AND STANDING COMMITTEES:
a) Parish Paths and Recreation Ground Working Group:

i) Grass Cutting Contract – The Council noted the improved performance of the grass cutting contractor and resolved to continue to monitor performance.
ii) Basketball Backboards – The Council considered a low cost plastic board but resolved to order more substantial boards.  Cllr Blyth was authorized to identify suitable boards and the clerk authorized to place an order with a local supplier.
iii) Play area Quail Ridge – The Council noted that the grassed area on Quail Ridge is being used for football.  It was resolved to monitor the situation.
iv) Picnic Bench – It was resolved that W Clyne and R Blyth will assemble the picnic bench and locate it on the village green, secured with a padlock and chain.
v) Invasive Weeds – The Clerk was authorized to identify a suitable contractor at a reasonable (budgeted) cost and make the necessary arrangements to spray the weeds in accordance with good environmental practice. It was further resolved to monitor regrowth and to check for incursion from neighbouring properties.
b) Village Events Working Group:

The Council authorized the Working Group to arrange the revival of the Ford Village Show.  It was agreed that the show will be a combined flower; produce and craft show to ensure wide appeal.  The WG will arrange a planning meeting and invite local residents to get involved.
c) Finance & General Purposes Committee: No meeting held
d) Parish Action Plan Steering Group: This group was dissolved, with its responsibilities being transferred to the Village Events Working Group.
	WC / RB
Clerk

JA /  WC


	12-5-15-16
	FORD YOUNG PERSON’S GROUP:
The Council noted that the group continued to have difficulties attracting volunteers to serve on the committee.  The present committee comprises the Chair, the treasurer and the youth worker.  It meets once a term.  The Council resolved that the Clerk be authorized to assist the committee and attend the next meeting to explore how the group can work with Hanwood Youth Club, without fully merging or losing their distinct identities; committees or membership.  R Evans also offered to attend the meeting and join the committee.  It was noted that the Treasurer wished to step down and R Evans indicated his willingness to take on the role if approved by the Committee.
	Clerk / R Evans



	12-5-15-17
	PLANNING MATTERS:
a) Planning Appeals – The Council noted that no decision has been made with respect to the planning appeal on Land to the South of Brook Cottages
b) Planning Applications-

i) 15/01338/OUT Stoney Lea, Ford Heath – Outline application for a replacement market dwelling (to include access) – The Council raised no objections in principle to a replacement dwelling
ii) 15/01339/OUT Stone Lea, Ford Heath – Outline application for development of 2 residential properties on abattoir site – The Council resolved by a majority of 4:2 to object on the grounds of inappropriate development in open countryside.  Two members abstained.
iii) 15/00721/FUL – 16 Quail Ridge, Ford – Installation of Air Source Pump – The Council expressed concern about the impact of noise on neighbours and resolved to request the remarks of the Environmental Health officer be given due weight.
iv) 15/01827/PMBPA – Sascott Farm, Ford – Prior approval for the conversion of agricultural building into residential dwelling – The Council raised no objections
c) Planning Decisions: The Parish Council noted the planning decisions listed on the agenda
d) Discharge of Conditions: 

i) 15/00928/DIS (14/01786/FUL) – Proposed dwelling NW 5 Mansion View Farm – The Council noted the request for discharge of a number of conditions.  The Council noted that the surface of the footpath proposed as an access to the property has been altered with the addition of stones.  It was agreed that this surface is unsuitable for pedestrians, due to the uneven nature.  It was further noted that the bridleway passing through the proposed garden has been blocked.  It was resolved to contact Shropshire Council to request the public rights of way be restored at this site.
ii) 15/00928/DIS – The Old Post Lodge, Ford – A request for discharge of a number of conditions was noted by the Council
	No objections

Objection – inappropriate development in countryside

Express concerns over noise

No objections

Footpath altered

Bridleway blocked

Contact CAT

	12-5-15-18
	FINANCIAL MATTERS:
a) Appointment of Internal Auditor – The Council unanimously appointed Richard Groome to serve as internal auditor for the year to May 2016.
b) Annual Statement of Accounts – The Council unanimously approved the Annual Statement of Accounts to 31st March 2015 as prepared by the Clerk. The Council authorized the Vice Chairman to sign Section 1 of the Annual Return on behalf of the Council.
c) Annual Governance Statement – The Council reviewed the Annual Governance Statement and resolved to answer YES to all applicable questions.  The Council authorized the Vice Chairman to sign the Statement on behalf of the Parish Council.
d) Review of Financial Regulations – It was resolved that the review of Financial Regulations be delegated to members of the Finance and General Purposes Committee for a report to be presented to the next meeting.
e) Renewal of Parish Council Insurance – The Council approved the renewal of the insurance policy in accordance with the 3-year Long Term Agreement.
f) Electronic Banking – The Clerk reminded the Council that electronic payments cannot yet be made as only one authorized signatory has completed registration with the bank.  The Vice Chairman undertook to revisit the website to complete the registration process.
g) Confirmation of Payments – The Council authorized the following payments ’en bloc’:
Npower Ltd
Electricity for street lighting  
              £132.60
SALC

Affiliation fees

              £283.92
SALC

FOI Training

                £20.00
C Higgins 
Clerk’s expenses to end April
                £48.13
C Higgins
Clerk’s salary arrears -
                                (bank error in March)
              £190.82
C Higgins
Clerk’s Salary (May & June 2015)         £504.22
SCPS

Pensions contributions 

                                (May & June 2015)
                              £113.10
Broker Network Ltd
Insurance Premium
              £657.12
XMA Ltd           
Printer cartridge
 
                                (subject to reissue of invoice)
                £13.20
Woodland Timber Products
Picnic bench & delivery 

                                (Subject to receipt of invoice)                £172.29
Ford Village Hall
Caretaker Service & meeting room       £210.00

	J Adams / A Mortimer / S Jones

Clerk

R Blyth

RP / JA

	12-5-15-19
	HEALTH AND SAFETY: No issues 
	

	12-5-15-20
	TRAINING: The Council invited new members Michael and Jean Evans to attend New Councillor training on 1st June.  New members to confirm to the Clerk if they are available and willing to attend.
	M and J Evans

	12-5-15-21
	CORRESPONDENCE: 
The Clerk tabled a circular advertising free website hosting for Parish Councils by a private company.  It was resolved that Cllr A Briggs investigate the offer and report to the next meeting.
	A Briggs

	12-5-15-22
	MEETING DATES:

7TH July 2015 – Full Parish Council Meeting 

15th September 2015 – Full Council Meeting and Annual Place Plan Discussion

All meetings to be held at Ford Parish Hall from 7:00pm unless otherwise advertised.
	

	12-5-15-22
	CONFIDENTIAL & STAFF MATTERS:

The Council moved to clear the room of the press and public in order to discuss arrangements for the Clerk’s Annual Appraisal and salary review.  The Council resolved to complete this review before the end of June 2015.
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 10:00pm
	R Blyth / S Jones
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Signed by Chairman ………………………………… 7th July 2015


